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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

January 13, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley, Ingrid Montgomery, Karen Nuland, Toni Alfred, Leslie Goller, John Libby, Terrance Freeman (dep. 3:45)
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Acting Chairwoman Nuland called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. with a quorum present.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the October 7, November 8 and December 9, 2015 minutes were unanimously approved as distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor’s Office conveyed the regrets of Supervisor Hogan that he could not be present – he has been out of town for the last several meetings attending mandatory training sessions.
Congressional redistricting update: Congresswoman Brown has filed a federal lawsuit challenging the redrawing of her district, and that case is pending. The SOE has determined that if the proposed new east/west district is ultimately approved, approximately 93,000 people would be shifted to a new district.

State Senate redistricting update: a court approved the re-drawn state Senate districts but there is talk of another appeal. The primary on March 15th will be conducted using the existing districts; any changes pending an additional appeal would take place after this election.
Poll worker training: approximately 2,000 workers are being trained through the end of January. 604 have taken the end-of-training test thus far and 22 (3%) have failed. Four of those 22 have taken and passed a re-test and 9 more are re-taking the training to be re-tested. The new test is more rigorous and longer (20 questions instead of 10) than the previous test. A mock precinct has been set up at the Imeson election operations center so that workers can get hands-on training on new equipment and procedures in a realistic setting.  Seven poll managers have retired or moved out of Jacksonville; 5 replacements have been hired and are being trained. The SOE is also recruiting for more deputy managers for those precincts that did not have them last year, and is actively working to ensure that every precinct has poll workers from both major parties at all times.

Presidential primary: Mr. Libby reminded the group that unlike some other states, Florida law prohibits independent or third-party registered voters from participating in the Democrat and Republican primaries. The deadline to change registration to vote in the primary is February 15th. He explained that if a third party or no party affiliation voter arrives at a precinct and demands to vote in the primary after being told that they are not eligible, he or she will be given a provisional ballot and the Canvassing Board will make the determination of their eligibility. He understands that the Canvassing Board members for the Presidential primary will be Judge Brett Schorr and City Council Vice President Lori Boyer in addition to Supervisor Hogan.  
The logic and accuracy test for the voting and tabulating machines will take place on February 12th. Several polling places have been the subject of last minute cancellations so new locations are being sought, which will require City Council approval and the mailing of new voter registration cards to the affected voters. Early voting sites for the Presidential primary will be the same as for the City elections last year. Early voting will be conducted from February 29 to March 12 from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. at all locations except the SOE downtown office, which will be open from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. Staffing for the early voting sites is 80% complete.
High school voter registration drive
In response to a question about whether private high schools were part of the registration drive, Mr. Libby reported that events were held at Bishop Kenny High School and the Episcopal School of Jacksonville. Notification letters were sent to numerous private schools, but the SOE must be invited by the school to hold an event. He noted that the Duval County Public Schools changed the way the voter registration event operated in those schools this year. Instead of SOE staff spending multiple days in a school meeting with individual civics or social studies classes, each school held a 1-day event in its cafeteria.
Assisted voting sites
Mr. Libby reported that the first training class for workers to handle the off-site assisted voting at nursing homes and other adult congregate living facilities took place today. The office is using the same list of facilities as last year. He will provide a copy of that list to the EAP for their review.

Questions and answers
Mr. Libby answered questions from EAP members about the testing and failure rate of the poll workers. He explained that the downtown SOE office is open from 7:30 a.m. to 5:30 p.m., but the door is locked at 4:00 p.m. and visitors must ring a buzzer for admission after that time because of problems with vagrants and the homeless entering the building and causing problems for the staff, who are almost entirely female. He explained the procedures for collecting, storing and reporting the daily results from the early voting sites. Leslie Goller expressed concern that some early voting sites do not have secure facilities to lock up the machines at night and that the memory sticks used to store the voting information from the machines could run out of capacity and need to be changed before the full 13 days of early voting are complete. Mr. Libby described the function of the deputy poll managers, and the fact that they are deputized as sworn law enforcement officers for purposes of the election.
Scott Wiley suggested that it would be helpful for the SOE website to list the dates of the Beaches and Baldwin city elections and have links to those cities’ election web sites since voters tend to think of the SOE website as the source of information for all elections in the county.
Mr. Libby explained how poll workers are paid for their training time as part of calculation of their overall hours worked for an election. He stated that Jacksonville’s salary for poll workers is in the middle of the range for the 67 Florida counties.

Ms. Goller requested that in addition to the logic and accuracy tests on the voting and tabulating machines, the SOE also test the AutoMark machines to ensure their accuracy. She also hoped that the SOE would test at least one, if not more, voting machines from each of the 14 City Council districts as well as at least 1 early voting machine from each side of town (north, south, east and west). More testing will increase the public’s confidence in the fairness of the machines and the security of the election. 

Ms. Goller also related that she has heard complaints in past elections about the way the poll watchers have been treated by poll managers, being relegated to the fringes of the polling places where they couldn’t see or hear what was happening at the check-in table or the voting booths. Mr. Libby explained the rules regarding poll watchers and said that the current training emphasizes that they are not to interact with voters or with poll workers performing their jobs; any interactions should be with the poll manager. Poll watchers must be identified in advance by candidates, parties or issue organizations and be on a list of approved poll watchers provided by the SOE to each precinct.
In response to a question from Karen Nuland about election-related legislation pending in the Florida Legislature, Mr. Libby said he was unaware that the state association of supervisors of elections had taken any formal stands on any of the legislation. In addition to the 3 bills cited by Ms. Nuland, Mr. Libby identified an additional election-related bill that would add two new approved forms of personal identification to the nine existing forms – a concealed weapons permit or a Veteran’s Administration health identification card.

In response to a question about absentee ballot notifications, Mr. Libby explained that voters have sent in a variety of absentee ballot request forms provided to them by various candidates and organizations, and their expiration dates are not uniform. The SOE is not proactively seeking out voters whose absentee ballot requests have expired and informing them of the expiration. Voters can call or visit the SOE at any time to request an absentee ballot until 7 days before the election.

Election of officers
Ingrid Montgomery nominated Leslie Goller for the position of Chair of the EAP. There being no other nominations, Ms. Goller was elected unanimously.

Toni Alfred nominated Karen Nuland for the position of Vice Chair of the EAP. There being no other nominations, Ms. Nuland was elected unanimously
Public Comment - None
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, February 10, 2016.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:33 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 1.14.16   11:00 a.m.
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